
‘We all share a responsibility’ to
combat terrorism, President of Senegal
tells world leaders

20 September 2017 – Addressing the United Nations General Assembly, the
President of Senegal expressed his desire for a peaceful and secure African
continent – one that does not serve as a sanctuary for terrorists defeated
elsewhere in the world.

“Senegal, I reiterate, strongly condemns terrorism, wherever it strikes.
Nothing, let alone religion, can justify such violent fanaticism,” President
Macky Sall of Senegal told world leaders gathered at the 72nd annual general
debate.

“At the same time,” he underscored, “we cannot accept that Islam is
associated with violence. We cannot accept that Muslims be held responsible
for violence that they themselves are victims to.”

“We are all concerned by the terrorist threat and therefore have a
responsibility to work together to find concerted solutions to this scourge,”
he noted.

Noting that this was the purpose of the Dakar International Forum on Peace
and Security in Africa, the fourth session of which will be held in November,
President Sall informed the Assembly that the Forum will focus on responding
to violent extremism.

“We want an Africa in peace and security; an Africa that does not serve as a
sanctuary for terrorist groups fought and defeated elsewhere,” the President
noted, explaining that because of this reason Senegal – remaining committed
to seven peace missions, including the UN Integrated Multidimensional Mission
for Stabilization in Mali (MINUSMA) – welcomes the efforts of the G5 Sahel
(Mauritania, Mali, Burkina Faso, Niger and Chad) and the partner countries in
the fight against terrorism.

Full statement (in French) available here

World oblivious to suffering of other
minorities in Rakhine, says Myanmar
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Vice-President

20 September 2017 – Informing world leaders that the violence, suffering and
mass displacement in Myanmar’s Rakhine province affects not just Muslim and
Rakhine communities, but also other minority groups – to which most of the
world has been oblivious – the country’s Vice-President stressed his
Government’s deep concern over the situation.

“There is no denying that this is a problem of significant magnitude,” said U
Henry Van Thio, the Vice-President of Myanmar. “I am [however] happy to
inform you that the situation has improved. No armed clashes have been
reported since 5 September.”

Noting that his Government is also concerned over reports that the number of
Muslims crossing into Bangladesh remains unabated, the Vice-President said
that the reason needed to be found for the exodus.

What is little known is that the great majority of the Muslim population
decided to remain in their villages, he stated.

Acknowledging that it is his Government’s “first and foremost” responsibility
to respond to the challenges in Rakhine province, he announced the adoption
of an integrated national strategy to address the situation there.

Humanitarian assistance also remains a top priority, said the Myanmar leader,
adding that the Government is committed to ensuring that aid is received by
all those in need, without discrimination.

Further, noting that there has been a call for the repatriation of the
displaced people who fled northern Rakhine to Bangladesh, the Vice-President
recalled the Myanmar State Councillor’s announcement yesterday in which,
according to him, she stated that “Myanmar was prepared to start the
verification process at anytime.”

“Our two neighbours have had the experience of such a process in 1993 through
the establishment of a joint working group for implementation of repatriation
process. We can develop a process based on the experience of 1993,” said the
Vice-President.

“The recent events in Rakhine state are a painful reminder that we face
difficult challenges ahead on the long journey towards peace, prosperity and
democracy,” he added, and further recalled State Counsellor Daw Aung San Suu
Kyi’s first address to the General Assembly, in which she said:

“As part of this commitment, we have made the national reconciliation and
peace process our top priority. Our vision here is clear: to achieve a
democratic, federal Union, based on the principles of freedom, justice, equal
rights and self-determination.”

Noting that his country has made real progress, he expressed that his
Government knows that the road ahead is “long and convoluted.”
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“Our democratic transition is fragile. At this important juncture in our
nation’s history, we only ask that the international community continues to
support our efforts to achieve peace, prosperity and democracy,” urged the
Vice-President of Myanmar.

Full statement available here

Southern African leaders, at General
Assembly, call for levelling the
economic playing field

20 September 2017 – Warning that Africa is beset by the double scourge of the
disparity of the global economy and illicit financial outflows, South African
President Jacob Zuma today called on the United Nations to play a central
role in tackling both issues, which are major obstacle to full development.

“The current structure of the global economy continues to deepen the divide
between the global north and global south,” he told the General Assembly’s
72nd annual general debate. “While a few enjoy the benefits of globalization,
the majority of the world’s peoples still live in abject poverty and hunger,
with no hope of ever improving their living conditions.

“We need the political will and commitment from global leaders to address the
challenges and obstacles posed by this untransformed structure of the global
economy, if we hope to achieve the goals and ambitions of Agenda 2030,” he
added, referring to the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) which aim to
eliminate a host of socials ills, such as hunger and diseases, all by 2030.

Mr. Zuma stressed that Africa continues to lose a significant chunk of its
resources through illicit financial outflows, billions of dollars which would
otherwise be used to develop the continent, and provide education,
healthcare, housing and other critical basic needs, with money laundering,
corruption, and transfer pricing by among multinational companies among the
biggest challenges.

“We appeal for the cooperation and commitment of every member state of the
United Nations, and the International community at large to address this
phenomenon,” he said.

“Developed countries in particular, have a historic and moral obligation to
contribute to achieving a fair global economic environment, and to eradicate
the scourge of illicit financial flows from the continent. The UN should also
be at the centre of addressing this problem.”

Full statement available here
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Hage Geingob, President of the Republic of Namibia, addresses the general
debate of the General Assembly’s seventy-second session. UN Photo/Cia Pak

Also addressing the Assembly today, Hage G. Geingob, the President of
Namibia, highlighted the importance of a “development that reaches all people
in an equitable manner”.

“Growing income disparities, between nations and within nations, poses the
greatest threat for peace within countries and globally,” he said the
Assembly’s 72nd annual general debate, stressing that as long as there’s
poverty and income inequality in Namibia, lasting peace and social justice
would not be achieved.

President Geinbog also noted the Namibian support of gender equality and the
importance of including women and girls in development, as well as the youth.
“We, in Namibia, believe that gender equity is equally important for a stable
and harmonious society,” he added, recognizing also the contribution of women
in promoting global peace.

He also expressed the importance of seeing Africa as an “important and equal
partner of the international community, with a contribution to make,” instead
of “only a source of primary commodities”.

“It is only through unity, that we will bring about a world free from hunger
and poverty. It is only through unity, that we will deliver a sustainable
planet for our children and their children,” he concluded.

Full statement available here

Arthur Peter Mutharika, President of the Republic of Malawi, addresses the
general debate of the General Assembly’s seventy-second session. UN Photo/Cia
Pak

In the same vein, Arthur Peter Mutharika, the President of Malawi underscored
that it is the responsibility of the current generation of world leaders to
ensure that their actions offer hope of a better future to the next
generation.

“The adoption of the 2030 Agenda reflects our global resolve to address the
most pressing challenges in the spirit of the human collaboration,” he said,
adding that unity among nations is indispensable.

“The cause that rallies us together is that we are one humanity, on one
planet. This is the tie that binds us all. All our differences and national
interests are secondary to this overriding cause,” he declared.

In particular, the President noted the growing impact of climate change, such
as through natural disasters, on the most vulnerable and that his country –
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where 85 per cent of the populations depend on agriculture – crop failures
are a tragedy.

“Therefore,” he added, “let me appeal to all Member States to consider
strategies and avenues for collaboration for us to adapt to the fast-changing
climate.”

In conclusion, he also spoke against nuclear weapons, noting that it remains
the existential threat to humanity, and said that the idea of keeping such
weapons “questions the wisdom of mankind.”

Expressing his country’s categorical disapproval of the spread of ballistic
missile technology, he added: “This should not be tolerated in any way by any
Member State of the UN.”

Full statement available here

King Mswati III of Swaziland addresses the general debate of the General
Assembly’s seventy-second session. UN Photo/Cia Pak

Also today, expressing his country’s commitment to implementing the SDGs,
King Mswati III of Swaziland, highlighted national initiatives to mainstream
and localize the global development goals through awareness raising,
consultations and education at all levels.

“[We have] also integrated the goals into the National Development Strategy,
which was revised to capture its linkages with the SDGs and the African Union
Agenda 2063,” he said.

In his address, King Mswati III, also underlined the urgency to mitigate the
challenges arising from climate change, which is already showing its impact
through severe droughts, new patterns of pest infestation, as well as
hurricanes, floods and landslides.

“We urge donors and all nations, to not only fulfil their pledge towards the
‘green fund,’ but also to adopt policies to strike the correct balance
between production of essential products and environmental sustainability to
protect and preserve the world for future generations.”

Further in his address, the leader of Swaziland also spoke of social
development in his country, noting progress in tackling poverty, hunger and
disease, and improving the lives of the people.

In conclusion, he also highlighted the importance of South-South cooperation
as well as capacity building, enhanced resources and technology transfer to
help lower-middle-income countries and to least developed countries.

Full statement available here
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Hery Martial Rajaonarimampianina Rakotoarimanana, President of the Republic
of Madagascar, addresses the general debate of the General Assembly’s
seventy-second session. UN Photo/Cia Pak

Similarly, highlighting Madagascar’s key poverty alleviation initiatives,
President Hery Martial Rajaonarimampianina Rakotoarimanana, thanking
international support enabled the country to do so.

“I can say that since 2016, Madagascar raised $6.4 billion in global
investment and aid from institutional donors,” the President announced in his
address to the General Assembly.

This feat, he explained was made possible through the easing of political
conflicts in his country.

He added that this injection of funds allowed Madagascar to start investing
in the key sectors of its economy and for the future of the country.

Thanks to this funding, Madagascar is now working to reduce poverty in a
sustainable manner, reaching 92 per cent of the population, he noted,
highlighting that policies setting up basic infrastructure in several sectors
is also starting to bear fruit, including agriculture, livestock, energy and
fisheries.

The President also announced health projects, including the launching of a
universal health coverage scheme, the reduction of maternal and infant
mortality through a strengthening of the network of health centres, an
increase in the Government budget on nutrition, and an advanced
epidemiological surveillance system that would allow the Government to
monitor some 28 epidemic-prone diseases in real time.

“One year to go to the 2018 Presidential elections, after hard work and
continuous determination, I can say that Madagascar has reached a milestone
and a stage that now allow room for hope,” the country’s leader expressed.

Full statement (in French) available here

‘Relentless reality of climate change’
transforming long-held notions about
development, Chile tells UN

20 September 2017 – Catastrophes such as the most recent devastating
earthquake in Mexico and the successive hurricanes that have hit the Latin
American and Caribbean region “remind us that we are at a key moment in human
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history in which the notion of development that has prevailed until now has
been shaken by the relentless reality of climate change,” the President of
Chile told the United Nations General Assembly today.

“We can close our eyes and deny a reality whose devastating effects will
become more frequent and intense, or assume our responsibility,” Michelle
Bachelet said in her address to the Assembly’s annual general debate, where
she reiterated the need to join the fight against climate change, because in
fact: “there is no space for denial.”

She went on to say that the biggest strength of the 2030 Agenda for
Sustainable Development was that all the people of the world must implement
it together. In that regard, Chile had established a green tax on carbon
emissions in its energy sector and had moved from 6.3 to 17 per cent
renewable energy. It is also active in pushing forth ocean initiatives. Some
8 million tons of plastic reached the sea each year, enormously impacting the
world’s oceans.

Prohibiting the use of plastic bags in coastal cities is critical to
protecting the ocean, going on to outline various initiatives Chile has
undertaken to protect its biodiversity. Sustainable development is not “an
impossible dream to finance,” Ms. Bachelet stressed.

Describing some challenges currently facing her country, both in the
political and business world, she underscored efforts which were particularly
focused on making both sectors more inclusive, including through the
establishment of a quota to include women in Government.

On Venezuela, she called for concrete results regarding the full restoration
of democracy. She also expressed concern for the conflicts in the Middle East
and some parts in Africa, and the increasing tension on the Korean Peninsula.
It is essential to resolve all those challenges through diplomacy, she
stressed, adding that “it is possible to completely eliminate nuclear
weapons.”

Full statement (in Spanish) available here

Window of opportunity for peace in
Mali ‘slowly narrowing,’ warns
Secretary-General

20 September 2017 – Speaking at a ministerial meeting at United Nations
Headquarters, Secretary-General António Guterres today voiced concern over
the delayed implementation of the peace agreement in Mali.
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“We meet less than a year before the next presidential election,” said Mr.
Guterres, stressing that the coming months will be an opportunity for Malians
and their institutions to show their dedication to peace and the rule of law.

Noting that municipal elections in November last year were not held in all
regions and suffered a low turnout, he encouraged the Malian authorities to
ensure the success of the presidential election.

He added that numerous delays and slow implementation of critical provisions
of the Agreement on Peace and Reconciliation in Mali are always a cause of
concern, including the postponement of the review of the Constitution.

Delays in security sector reform related to the redeployment of the reformed
and reconstituted Malian defence and security forces in the centre and north
are also to be noted.

Mr. Guterres added that a number of achievements were recorded in recent
months encompassing security, development, reductions in community violence,
efforts to prevent the recruitment of youth.

“Yet the country’s achievements – that are remarkable – remain fragile,
especially in light of the recent confrontations between armed groups and
recurring attacks,” he went on. “Trust is being tested but we welcome the
signature, earlier today, of a ceasefire agreement between the two signatory
movements which also re-emphasizes their commitment to the implementation of
the peace agreement.”

New institutions, processes and laws have yet to translate into significant
improvements in the daily lives of Malians, the Secretary-General stated,
adding that inclusivity, especially of women, youth and other under-
represented social groups, remains insufficient, and constraints to
humanitarian access persist.

“The window of opportunity for the Government to provide long-awaited peace
dividends is slowly narrowing,” said Mr. Guterres.

The UN chief also urged the international community to ensure unity of
purpose in financially and logistically supporting regional undertaking, such
as the G5 Sahel Joint Force, to combat terrorism and transnational organized
crime because, if successful, the Force can not only contribute to an
enabling environment for the UN peacekeeping mission in Mali to fully
implement its mandate but also advance progress in the Malian peace process.

But the most sustainable solution remains the strengthening of Mali’s own
security architecture, Mr. Guterres said, stressing that the absence of a
comprehensive strategy for security sector reform needs to be urgently
addressed.
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